Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

August 4, 2004


TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

August 4, 2004
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, August 4, 2004.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem Brant Murray; Comr. Anna Sadler;




Comr. Wayne Gray; Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Deputy Town Manager 



Rhonda Sommer; Charlie Cameron; Wayne Byrum; Butch Osborne; Tim Wilson; 



Bruce Bortz; Andy Garman; Dave Clark; Chip Holcomb; A. S. Mann; Stacey Mann; 


Linda Ruhl; Warren Judge; Jeanne Acree; Dave Masters; Garry Oliver; Ed Mays; 



Mike Reilly; Markley Roberts; Rascoe Gilliam; Ralph Lightner; Robert Rybacki; 



Francis Arena; Ray Bateman; Teresa Bateman; William Thompson, Jr., Tom 



Thomason; Chuck Blazek; Roc Sansotta; Bert Marynowics; Tom Holcombe; Faith 



Holcombe; Charles O'Neill; Jason James; Robert Edwards; Jerome Knittle; Chris 



Willis; Harry Thompson; John Muzzi; Sheree Lang; Jerry Stescall; Kevin Schwartz; 


and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. followed by a moment of silent meditation and the pledge of allegiance.  

It was Board consensus to provide the opportunity for Dare County Board Chairman Warren Judge to speak at the beginning of the meeting about beach nourishment.  Chairman Judge was invited by Comr. Sadler after his comments at the Dare County Board meeting earlier this week.   

WARREN JUDGE, DARE COUNTY BOARD CHAIRMAN - BEACH NOURISHMENT
Warren Judge, Dare County Board Chairman, explained the need for beach nourishment; he pointed out the following:

-
Dare County is made up of a variety of people which encompass a billion-dollar plus economy

-
Dare County's commerce and economy are based on the beach

-
From the late 1980's beach nourishment has been supported by Dare County, Nags Head, and 
Kill Devil Hills who began the process with the Army Corps of Engineers 

-
The most mature project is the Northern Dare Beaches Storm Protection Project which is a 13.5 
mile congressionally-authorized project; there is now no congressional funding 

-
The project is designated a federal project

-
The Beach Nourishment Committee went to the Dare County Board with recommendations of 
action 
to take if there were no federal funds; the legislation has approved a 1% sales tax; he 
recommends that the Dare County Board sit with the Dare 
County Beach 
Nourishment 
Committee and the Army Corps of Engineers to learn what needs to be done and to see if 
there are enough funds to enact the 1% sales tax

Chairman Judge addressed some criticisms:  

-
Beach nourishment is not just to put sand on the beach - it is an engineered project

-
What is protected is not just oceanfront property owners - the engineered beach would go a long 
way in keeping the water east of the dune

-
The Federal government would not be involved if the project did not pass the economic test 
which is returning more on the investment than what is invested

-
Access to the beach is free and uninterrupted which is required by the federal project guidelines

-
Protection is for infrastructure, phone and water lines, roadways, businesses, jobs, restaurants, 
hotels, retail stores, schools, i.e., the entire business of the Dare economy

-
He suggested a series of forums to answer technical questions about how/why the project will 
work and what a healthy oceanfront means to everyone

Chairman Judge thanked the Board for the time and opportunity to speak and for their support over the years.  He asked that everyone work hard to make any debate about beach nourishment to be about facts and not innuendo.

Mayor Muller thanked Chairman Judge and expressed the Nags Head Board's continued support of the beach nourishment project.

RECOGNITION OF PERFORMANCE OF NAGS HEAD LIFEGUARDS AT SOUTH ATLANTIC REGIONAL COMPETITION 

Assistant Fire Chief Butch Osborne reported that the Town's Ocean Rescue unit won 1st place in the "B" division (lifeguard agencies with 50 or less lifeguards) at the South Atlantic Region of the USLA competition in Daytona Beach.

The Ocean Rescue award and photograph was presented to the Board by the Ocean Rescue supervisors.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE
Audience Response - Dave Masters

Dave Masters, Nags Head resident; expressed his concern that the Personnel Grievance Board (PGB) has not yet received a final approved policy from the Board; he wants to make sure employees have a fair chance to grieve.   

Mayor Muller said that he would discuss PGB concerns under his agenda later in today's meeting.

Audience Response - Garry Oliver

Garry Oliver, Outer Banks Fishing Pier owner; concerned about six (6) feet of fill dumped on the lot adjoining his property in South Nags Head and the potential adverse drainage impact to his property during storm events.

Comr. Sadler said that she would discuss the lot fill issue under her agenda later in today's meeting.

Audience Response - Ed Mays

Ed Mays, Nags Head resident; School Board of Education issues; legislation was written by Dare County attorney and delivered to Raleigh on May 19th; meeting was called on May 20th and approved by the School Board; House Bill 1640 authorized the School Board to enter into an agreement with the Community Development Corporation to place affordable housing on school property; there has been no input from the public on the issue of giving away school property.

Mayor Muller said that he would discuss the Board of Education issue under his agenda later in today’s meeting. 

Audience Response - Mike Reilly

Mike Reilly, South Nags Head property owner; stated that the South Nags Head Seagull Drive beach berm is difficult for people to get over and has caused some damage/deterioration to the berm. 

Mayor Muller stated that Board members have been contacted by a number of property owners in the Goosewing Subdivision; he will discuss this issue under his agenda later in today's meeting.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced Audience Response closed.

It was Board consensus to discuss the South Nags Head Seagull Drive beach access at 2:30 p.m. today.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEE WITH YEARS OF SERVICE

Mayor Muller read the proposed Certificate of Recognition for Chip Holcomb, firefighter/EMT who has served the Town for fifteen (15) years. 

MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to approve the Certificate of Recognition as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following agenda items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #1 to FY 04/05 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Ratification of Town Manager's Contract

-
Consideration of request from Town of Duck to participate in Government Access Channel (GAC)


Shared Use Agreement

-
Consideration of amendment to Consolidated Fee Schedule - Public Works Dept. - New "No 
Trespassing" signs

-
Request for public hearing to consider a proposed amendment to Town Code Section 48-131, 
Historic Structures, establishing regulations and conditions pertaining to the replacement of 
"maids quarters" 

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

Budget Adjustment #1, as adopted, is attached to made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.

The Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “B”.

The Town Manager’s Contract, as approved, is on file in the Town Clerk's Office.

The Agenda Summary Sheet concerning the request from the Town of Duck to participate in the Government Access Channel Committee, as approved, read in part as follows:

"The Town of Duck has requested to become a participating member of Government Access Channel 20. 

'The Board of each current participating community must adopt the amended Interlocal Shared Use Agreement adding the Town of Duck. Attached is the revised interlocal agreement.   Membership fee for each community would decrease and all six municipalities and the County would become partners in the Channel's operation."

The Agenda Summary Sheet concerning the amendment to the Consolidated Fee Schedule for Public Works “No Trespassing” signs, as approved, read in part as follows:

"Attached please find a revised Page 2 from the Town's Consolidated Fee Schedule Public Works section modifying the cost for the "No Trespassing" signs for oceanfront properties from $19/each to "At Cost".

'This will eliminate the need to return the schedule for Board re-adoption when there is a minor change to the cost of the signs."

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to the Town Code related to the creation of a new zoning use classification, ‘accessory dwelling’, and the establishment of an Accessory Dwelling Overlay District (Section 48-448) to allow this use within its geographic boundaries

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated July 27, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“On March 3, 2004 the Board of Commissioners held a public hearing to consider an ordinance amendment to permit the location of a second “accessory dwelling” on a parcel already developed with a principal single family dwelling.  Accessory dwellings were proposed to be permitted in all zoning districts where single family dwellings were permitted which include the R-1, R-2, R-3, CR, C-2, SPD-20, SED-80, and the Village Detached Single- Family Districts.  The proposed ordinance additionally included several requirements designed to limit the size and impacts of the proposed use.  The Planning Board on January 20, 2004 recommended denial of the above noted ordinance.  The Board of Commissioners did not take any action on the proposed ordinance but instructed staff to develop a new ordinance using the concept of an overlay district for the purpose of determining where the use would be permitted.  The Board of Commissioners asked staff to create an overlay district comprised primarily of oceanfront properties, properties fronting on NC 12 and SR 1243, and select areas between the highways but not to include areas west of US 158.

‘The attached ordinance and accompanying overlay district map has been prepared and forwarded for review.  Briefly, this ordinance amendment is similar to the ordinance that was presented earlier in that it creates a definition for ‘accessory dwelling’ along with specific regulations governing the use.  Regulations include maximum size requirements relative to the principal structure, owner occupancy, parking requirements, setbacks, maximum occupancy and number of bedrooms, length of tenancy, and criteria to establish the relationship between this ordinance and large residential dwellings.  It is important to note that owner occupancy is a zoning requirement that would transfer with any change of ownership of the property.  In short, this means that any new owner purchasing a property with an accessory dwelling would need to make either the principal residence or accessory dwelling their primary residence.  The notable change is that now the proposed use would be permitted in a more limited area of the Town as identified on the accompanying overlay map.   

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At their meeting on June 15, 2004 the Planning Board by a 4-2 vote recommended the denial of the proposed amendment due to difficulty of enforcement and the change of community character in regards to density and visual impacts which could result.  Board Chairman Taylor and Mr. Worsley, voting in opposition, believed that the potential positive advantages of the amendment with regards to providing additional housing alternatives outweighed the potential negative impacts.

‘Staff Recommendation:

Planning and Development staff recommends denial of the proposed amendment as presented.  Staff does not support the use of an overlay district for the permitting of this proposed use, but would support the permitting of accessory dwellings as a permitted use in the existing CR District, R-3 District, and oceanfront properties with R-1 District classification with the permitting requirements for such use as presented in the amendment.”
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, July 22, 2004, and on Thursday, July 29, 2004, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:25 a.m.

Jerry Stescall, Nags Head property owner; questioned who was in favor of the amendment; Mayor Muller provided some background and stated that no one was pushing for the amendment; Mr. Stescall said that the amendment would lead to a lot of structures that would not be in keeping with the Nags Head tradition. 

Markley Roberts, Nags Head property owner; he and his family have a deep long-standing commitment to Nags Head; he spoke against the proposed amendment that would permit the locating of an accessory dwelling where a principal dwelling is located; he is concerned about the increased density which would weaken or possibly destroy the basic orientation of Nags Head.

Tom Thomason, Nags Head property owner; feels there are some other ways to look at the proposal; he spoke in favor of the proposal and of having an accessory dwelling to allow for a schoolteacher or others to have a place to live.

Rascoe Gilliam, Nags Head property owner; he spoke in favor of the amendment; his growing family would benefit from an accessory dwelling; he would build an additional room if he could.

Bob Edwards; Nags Head property owner and member of the Planning Board; voted against the proposal as a member of the Planning Board; history of accessory cottages goes back many years in Nags Head; he is concerned that today having an accessory dwelling would not be the way for Nags Head to develop; Nags Head would have a very cluttered appearance.

Archie Mann, Nags Head property owner; spoke against the proposed amendment; he is concerned that  septic systems would not be able to handle accessory dwellings and may ultimately damage the ocean/sound waters.

Sheree Lang, Nags Head property owner; spoke against the proposed amendment; she is concerned that the ordinance would increase density, lessen the green space, and increase vehicles; she questioned how it would be enforced.  

Jeanne Acree, Nags Head property owner; spoke against the proposed ordinance; feels it would be difficult to enforce regulations; concerned about rezoning by using overlay district terminology; there are now illegal apartments underneath houses, etc. that are unable to be controlled; feels that the Town should not be discussing adding another enforcement requirement.

Harry Thompson, Nags Head property owner; feels the proposal goes against the Town’s values; the buildings will be near the beach road on deep lots and uses may be abused; he cannot think of a good reason for the proposal.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:55 a.m.

Mayor Muller provided additional history; the issue came about after growing concern by staff about structures being built above garages because of additional kitchens, bathrooms, etc.  The Board has always supported less density - he noted the ordinance that has been adopted which limits the number of bedrooms for large structures in the Town.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray is not completely against the proposal although he would not vote for the ordinance as presented today; he likes the idea of four (4) and two (2) bedroom structures being built instead of one 8-bedroom structure.

Comr. Sadler commended staff for the use of the Town’s email broadcast and web site to announce today’s public hearing; she appreciated all who attended today’s meeting; she would like to be able to be discriminatory and have the accessory structure only be allowed for grandchildren, schoolteachers, etc. but that is not democratic; she does not support the ordinance as written; feels it would be very difficult to enforce.

Comr. Oakes said that he does not see the issue as an affordable housing issue, i.e., it is tough to get affordable housing on the oceanfront; there has been a traditional use of “maids structures” in Nags Head; removing principal and accessory structures and replacing with one 8-bedroom structures does not necessarily improve a neighborhood; proposal allows for a variety of sizes on a lot; he does not support the ordinance as written because it is too restrictive - he does not see the owner-occupied requirement as being necessary.

Mayor Muller does not support the proposal for use on the oceanfront; he is concerned that it would lead to increased density; he would like to look at multiple, smaller structures on a lot.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to deny the proposed ordinance concerning accessory dwellings.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray.

Board members agreed that Mayor Pro Tem Murray and Comr. Oakes could bring back a discussion paper on the use of accessory structures as dwellings for Board review.

Comr. Gray spoke against the proposal; the public is against the proposal so he will vote against it. 

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.  

PUBLIC HEARING to consider a proposed zoning text amendment of Section 48-441 c.1. to permit religious complexes in the SPD-20 District - Special Planned Development District to utilize a maximum of forty-five (45) percent lot coverage provided the site is designed to retain the first two (2) inches of storm water on-site
Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated July 19, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“Thompson and Wright Architects has submitted an application to amend Section 48-441 (c) (1) Religious Complexes by adding a new subsection (e) to allow lot coverage for religious complexes to increase to 45 percent if on-site storm water infiltration is increased.

‘Currently in the SPD-20 District, religious complexes are allowed as a conditional use. Uses within that district are limited to thirty-three (33) percent lot coverage with a provision for increasing lot coverage to forty (40) percent if  open-face paving block is utilized.

‘The applicant is requesting that religious complexes in the SPD-20 District be permitted to increase lot coverage to forty-five (45) percent of the lot area if the first two (2) inches of storm water are retained on-site.  Under today’s Zoning Ordinance, religious complexes in the R-2 Zoning District are permitted to increase lot coverage to 45 percent if the first two (2) inches of storm water are retained on site. 

‘Several years ago the Town Engineer developed a Town wide storm water management plan. One assumption that was used in preparing the storm water plan was that if current development patterns and coverage limitations continue little if any drainage infrastructure would be needed at build-out to handle storm water. For the SPD-20 District, the lot coverage assumption of 30 percent was used. While this proposal exceeds the thirty (30) percent lot coverage assumption used in the Storm water Management Plan, the requirement for retention of the first two (2) inches of storm water, in the opinion of the Town Engineer, will offset the thirty (30) percent lot allowance coverage calculation used in the Storm Water Management Plan.

‘Increasing lot coverage for any use in a residential zone will in all likelihood increase the intensity of use. Given the low intensity of most religious complexes and the fact that most activity would occur on weekends and generally only for a short time period, this proposed amendment would be considered acceptable by staff.

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting of June 15, 2004 six members of the Planning Board reviewed the attached proposal. After a brief discussion, the Board voted 6 to 0 to recommend approval of the zoning text amendment as presented. 

‘Staff recommendation:

Staff recommends that the proposal to increase lot coverage for religious complexes in the SPD-20 district be approved.”
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, July 22, 2004, and on Thursday, July 29, 2004, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:15 a.m.

Tom Thomason, applicant, spoke in favor of the request which, if adopted, will allow their church to be expanded. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:15 a.m.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning religious complexes and lot coverage as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning religious complexes and lot coverage, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “C”.

Discussion of swimming pool regulations - Linda Darling Ruhl, Outer Banks Liaison to the Tidewater Chapter of the National Spa and Pool Institute, Inc. - Region II

Linda Darling Ruhl, Outer Banks Liaison to the Tidewater Chapter of the National Spa and Pool Institute, Inc. - Region II spoke to the Board about the cottage rental industry pools and hot tubs.  She stated that the health and protection of cottage renters is just as important as those in commercial environments although currently there is a lack of regulation with the cottage rentals as they are considered residential.  She emphasized that the cottage rental pools/hot tubs are used by up to 17 - 32 persons who have access to the pools 24 hours/day, seven (7) days/week unlike most commercial establishments.  Ms. Ruhl noted the importance of protection from diseases caused by fecal matter as well as pool safety to prevent drownings. 

In response to an inquiry by Comr. Sadler as to what municipal governments could do to make the cottage rentals pools/hot tubs safer, Ms. Ruhl suggested a review of the notice provided in the Board packages "Public Health Notice:  Pools and Spas at Rental Cottages and Cabins" and to take into consideration the importance of pool gate protection. 

Kevin Schwartz, Outer Banks Association of Realtors, Homebuilders Association representative; he said that an October 5, 2004, meeting has been scheduled with the Association of Realtors to discuss regulations for cottage rental pools/hot tubs.

Comr. Sadler said that the real estate industry is very concerned and it would be prudent for the industry to monitor themselves.  

Presentation by City of Wilmington Stormwater Services Manager Dave Mayes concerning stormwater issues
Public Works Director Dave Clark stated that drainage is an increasingly important issue to Nags Head.  He introduced Dave Mayes, Stormwater Services Manager for the City of Wilmington to the Board who has been with Wilmington for eight (8) years.  

Through a PowerPoint presentation, Mr. Mayes provided detailed information on the City of Wilmington's stormwater drainage services.

RECESS FOR LUNCH

Mayor Muller recessed the Board for lunch at 12:15 p.m.

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 1:35 p.m.

PUBLIC HEARING to consider a proposed zoning text amendment of Section 48-404 c.9. to include major communication towers in the list of conditional uses permitted in the R-3 High Density Residential Zoning District

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated July 27, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“Currently the Town of Nags Head leases space to the telecommunications industry on the Town Hall water tower for the purpose of providing a telecommunications antenna.  The Town plans to remove the water tower at this location and place a new water tower at the Lark Street Public Works facility.  The current location of this telecommunications antenna platform is important and strategic for providing comprehensive telecommunications and cellular service within the Town of Nags Head.  The Town does not wish for this situation to be a disruption or inconvenience to cellular service.  To avoid this, a major communications tower would need to be constructed in the near vicinity of the existing water tower.  

‘The attached ordinance amendment proposes to add ‘major communication tower’ as a conditional use in the R-3 High Density Residential District.  Specific conditions exist which would limit this use to the R-3 district containing and adjacent to the Town hall site.  Because this area is more heavily developed as commercial and because this property has frontage on both major Town roadways, Staff feels that impacts from this use in this location would be limited.”
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, July 22, 2004, and on Thursday, July 29, 2004, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 1:45 p.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 1:45 p.m.

Comr. Oakes suggested that paragraphs (a), (b), and (c), be deleted from the proposed ordinance; he confirmed with Mr. Wilson that the citing requirements would not be required if these three (3) paragraphs were removed. 

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron explained that telecommunication equipment may need to be mounted on towers to accommodate the new 800 MHZ communication system.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that he wants as few towers as possible in the Town.

Mayor Muller does not want an ordinance drafted that that only affects one area; if the three (3) paragraphs are removed as suggested, it would open up property in other areas of the Town where towers should not be. 

Comr. Sadler said that she was okay with the proposal as presented except for the height of 250 feet.

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to have staff prepare a revised ordinance to be forwarded back to the Planning Board to include a reduced tower height of 175 feet, an attempt to delineate a service area for towers, some standard distance between cell towers and to look at an overlay district for cell towers in the general vicinity of the proposed tower.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to the Town Code related to commercial design standards for automobile service stations and repair garages (Town Code Section 48-371) 

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated July 27, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“On May 19, 2004 the Board of Commissioners adopted ordinance amendments regulating commercial architecture.  In this meeting, the Board recognized that automotive repair garages may require a separate set of standards because garage bay doors are a feature inherent to the function of that use.  For practical reasons, this would limit the ability to place a porch along the entire front façade of the building, which is a requirement for buildings that have a ground floor heated living area greater than 7,000 square feet.  The Board instructed Staff to develop reasonable standards for automobile repair garages and any other use that would be functionally limited by the existing standards. 

‘The attached ordinance provides two design options for automobile repair garages; 1) automobile repair garages can achieve 100 points using the residential design standards or, 2) automobile repair garages can comply using a modified version of the alternative design criteria, which would only require a porch or covered entry over the customer service entrance and would not specify a minimum and maximum wall area for windows.   

‘Staff reviewed the uses that would be subject to the commercial architecture requirements and did not find anything else with unique design requirements.  Therefore, Staff is only recommending the attached changes pertaining to automobile repair garages at this time.  

‘Planning Board Recommendation

At their June 15, 2004 meeting, the Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of this ordinance amendment. 

‘Staff Recommendation

Planning and Development Staff recommend approval as presented.”
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, July 22, 2004, and on Thursday, July 29, 2004, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 2:05 p.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 2:05 p.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning commercial design standards for automobile service stations as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning commercial design standards for automobile service stations, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “D”.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to approve the July 7, 2004, Regular Session minutes and the July 21, 2004, Adjourned Regular Session minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment projects – Town Manager Fuller
Town Manager Fuller noted Dare County Board Chair Warren Judge’s comments made earlier in today’s meeting during Audience Response.

Mayor Muller reviewed his recent email to the Dare County Board members. In it he discussed the  personal attacks that have been made and the importance/benefits of beach nourishment.  He asked the local governments involved in the Northern Dare County Storm Damage Prevention Project to reaffirm their commitment to addressing oceanfront erosion problems throughout Dare County and that nourishment remains the preferred method.  Mayor Muller stated that the newly authorized sales tax should not be implemented until it is clearly understood what the money will provide; the Beach Nourishment Committee should consider alternative revenue sources such as tolls.  He discussed the importance of providing accurate information to the public on the proposed financing methods to be used.  

Comr. Sadler noted that the Dare County Board of Commissioners has scheduled a public hearing for their September 2004, mid-month meeting to discuss a possible 1% sales tax.

Comr. Gray said that the public was not happy to find they would have to fund beach nourishment through an additional sales tax.  He feels education is important; he feels it is in the best interest of the Town to encourage beach nourishment.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that the uncertainty of funding created some urgency on the sales tax issue; he feels that thoughtful community discussion over the next six months in multiple locations will help.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray suggested that the Town forward correspondence to the National Park Service concerning dredging Oregon Inlet; Mayor Muller said that he would be happy to forward a letter to the Park Service requesting a dredge of Oregon Inlet.

Comr. Oakes agrees that beach nourishment is needed to protect the public’s infrastructure and not just to save houses and hotels.  He said that it needs to be acknowledged that the equation changes when 65% of the funding is removed.

Comr. Sadler said that she does not want Nags Head or the County taxes to increase when the economic basis on the oceanfront falls in and the public is not able to receive the same services.

It was Board consensus to continue its strong support for beach nourishment, to encourage Dare County to move forward as quickly as possible with plans, and to encourage the research for alternate funding sources.  

Seagull Drive Beach Access - from Audience Response earlier in meeting

Mayor Muller displayed pictures of the berm at the south end of Seagull Drive.

Town Manager Fuller explained that after Hurricane Isabel, the Town replaced but did not install any new beach accesses; lot 218 is Town-owned property.

Public Works Director Dave Clark estimated that the cost for a new access at lot 218 on Seagull Drive would run approximately $12,000 with a simple stairway.

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to authorize an access on the southern end of Seagull Drive on Town-owned Lot 218 and to instruct staff to design that access using either the specs used on the other accesses or reduced specs if allowed by the State Building Code.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler.

It was clarified that Mr. Clark is to discuss with the Building Inspector what components of the standard design being used for all other accesses can be modified to reduce costs.  The access is to be restored as promptly as possible, hopefully by September 1, 2004.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Muller confirmed with Board members that they are comfortable with the paving of the east/west area of Seagull Drive and the northern two (2) entrances to S. Colony Drive.

Mr. Clark is also to get the clutter (exposed cables, plywood/debris) removed along Surfside Drive.  Charter is to be contacted to bury cable as necessary.

Ralph Lightner, South Nags Head resident, questioned the lack of vegetation on the berm/dune; Mayor Muller said that the vegetation would be restored this fall. 

Update on dog park issue - from July 7, 2004, Board meeting

Mayor Muller pointed out that the correspondence in the Board packages indicates that State Parks legislation does not allow a dog park on State property.

Comr. Sadler said that she has spoken with Dare County Comr. Richard Johnson who is coordinating a group to work towards the establishment of a county-wide dog park.  Anyone interested should contact Comr. Sadler who will put them in touch with the group who will come up with a plan of action and then meet with the Dare County Parks and Recreation Director.  Possible areas of interest for the dog park include the new County Recreation Area (Twiford site) or at the west end of the Justice Center in Manteo. 

Mayor Muller directed staff to include the dog park issue in the next CIP process.

Comr. Sadler emphasized that if anyone in the audience is interested in getting involved in this issue to contact her and she will provide the point of contact. 

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Consideration of request to apply for two (2) Dare County Tourism Board Restricted Fund Grants 
Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated July 20, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“The Dare County Tourism Board will soon be accepting applications for the Restricted Fund Grant program for the FY 2004-2005.   There are two grants which the Town has applied for which require a Town cash match.  The NCDOT Enhancement Grant for Wellfield Road multiuse path and the Harvey Estuarine access site improvements. Earlier this year staff applied for a Grant from the Division of Coastal Management for the Harvey site.  The Division of Coastal Management has reviewed our pre-application and requested the Town submit a full application. 

‘Staff is requesting authorization to apply for a Restricted Fund Grant not to exceed $40,000 for the Harvey site.  These funds if awarded would be used as our cash match for the DCM grant.  If both grants are approved, the access would be constructed at little cost to the Town.  

‘Staff is also requesting authorization to apply for a second Restricted Fund Grant for our cash match ($56,514) for the NCDOT Enhancement Grant submitted earlier this year for Wellfield Road.  If approved, these grant funds would become available after July 1, 2005.”

It was Board consensus to authorize staff to apply for two (2) Dare County Tourism Board Restricted Fund Grants for the Harvey tract and for the Wellfield Road multi-use path for next year. 

Public comment period and consideration of resolution for NC DENR Public Beach and Coastal Waterfront Access grant for proposed improvements to the Harvey site estuarine access

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development memo dated July 20, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“Earlier this year staff requested authorization to apply for a grant from the Division of Coastal Management Public Beach and Coastal Waterfront Access Grant Program to redevelop the Harvey estuarine site. The North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources- Division of Coastal Management has reviewed the pre application and requested that the Town submit a full grant application. The full grant application deadline is August 20, 2004.
‘Staff is requesting authorization to apply for a full access grant for the Harvey Estuarine access site. This project was identified in the 2003-2004 CIP process and was awarded $50,000.00. The site has developed into a premier wind surfing and sail boarding destination. The proposal would be to remove the existing structure and build a “Nags Head” style pavilion on the site. This pavilion would have restrooms, showers and a covered deck. Staff also anticipates requesting authorization to apply for a “Short Term Restricted Grant” from the Dare County Tourism Board later this year. This site did receive a previous grant in the 2001/2002 grant program to make improvements to the site. In the past the Town has used Short Term Restricted Fund Grants to satisfy our required DCM match. Should the Town be successful in securing DCM funds, those funds are anticipated to become available in November 2004.  Should the Town successfully apply for and receive Short Term Restricted Grant Funds, those funds would be available July 2005. This would leave a six month window to construct the project unless another source of matching funds can be found. It is staffs understanding that the bathrooms previously rebuilt with the assistance of that Tourism Board grant can be “salvaged” for this project. Staff anticipates a development cost of $120,000.00. The Town may have to cover some costs outside of the Tourism grant that were funded previously to avoid the Tourism grant paying for the same improvement twice.

‘Staff is requesting authorization to submit the final grant application for improvements to the Harvey Estuarine access site. The total projects cost is estimated to cost $120,000 with the Town requesting a grant for $80,000, thus leaving a cash match by the Town of $40,000. 

‘Also attached is a resolution in support of the grant as well as authorization for the Mayor to sign the contract from the Division of Coastal Management should the project be funded.

‘As a condition for the final application, the Town shall have a public meeting to review the grant proposal and to receive public comment.”
Mayor Muller announced the public comment period open at 3:15 p.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public comment period closed at 3:15 p.m.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt the resolution approving the NC DENR grant in support of proposed improvements to the Harvey tract and authorizing the contract as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

The resolution approving the NC DENR grant for the Harvey tract, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF CAMA PUBLIC BEACH AND COASTAL WATER ACCESS GRANT and AUTHORIZING OF CONTRACT FOR BEACH ACCESS and IMPROVEMENTS AT the HARVEY ESTUARINE ACCESS SITE NAGS HEAD NORTH CAROLINA

‘A regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina, was held in the Board Room of the Nags Head Municipal Complex, the regular meeting place, on Wednesday, August 4, 2004, at 9:00 am. During this meeting the Town Board of Commissioners held a public meeting to take comment on the proposed Harvey Estuarine Site project.

‘The Board of Commissioners was advised that the Town has been asked to submit a final grant application and should the Town be awarded the grant a proposed contract between the Town of Nags Head and the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources would be submitted to the Town for approval. The provision of beach access improvements grant and contact was presented and discussed, that under the terms of the said contract, the Town of Nags Head will provide a total of $40,000 local cash match as its share of the total project cost.

‘WHEREAS, The Board of Commissioners desires to improve public access to its surface waters; AND

‘WHEREAS, in accordance with its CAMA funded Land and Water Use Plan, the Town desires to improve access to the Roanoke Sound by constructing “pavilion” with bathrooms  and improvements to the parking lot; AND

‘WHEREAS the Town Board of Commissioners is submitting a grant application to the North Carolina Division of Coastal Management requesting funds in the amount of $120,000; AND

‘WHEREAS the Town will match the grant with in-kind cash totaling $40,000.

‘THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners, after receiving public comment on the proposed improvements to the Harvey Estuarine access site supports CAMA Public Beach and Coastal Water Access Grant and Agrees to match the grant with $40,000 in cash.

‘FURTHER BE IT RESOLVED, BY THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF THE TOWN OF NAGS HEAD, NORTH CAROLINA;

1. That the Mayor and the Clerk be and they are hereby authorized to sign and execute a contract between the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina, and the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources and forward the same to the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources for this project.

2. That upon final execution a copy of the said contract be filed with the minutes of the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina.

Upon motion of Commissioner __________, seconded by Commissioner ___________, said resolution was unanimously passed.”

Consideration of adoption of final Hazard Mitigation Plan

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Nags Head Hazard Mitigation Planning Committee memo dated July 28, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“Included in your packet is a copy of the Final Town of Nags Head Hazard Mitigation Plan which is being submitted to fulfill the requirements of NC Senate Bill 300 and Section 322 of the Disaster Mitigation Act of 2000.  The North Carolina Department of Emergency Management recently completed their review of this document and have recommended this be forwarded to FEMA for final approval. 

‘The Nags Head Board of Commissioners must formally adopt this plan before it can be officially approved by FEMA.  Included with this document is a resolution of adoption that can be used for this purpose should the Board agree that this plan accurately represents the hazard mitigation planning goals, objectives, and strategies of the Town of Nags Head.  Once this plan is adopted, Staff will immediately forward all required copies and backup documentation to NCDEM to begin the formal approval process.

‘Staff would welcome any additional comments or discussion the Board may have regarding the Hazard Mitigation Plan.”

Mr. Garman requested that the Board adopt the final Hazard Mitigation Plan after a public comment period. 

Mayor Muller thanked Mr. Garman and those who worked on the Plan for a very thorough document.

Comr. Sadler thanked Mr. Garman for providing more legible maps.

Mayor Muller announced the public comment period on the Mitigation Plan open at 3:33 p.m.  

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public comment period closed at 3:33 p.m.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt the resolution adopting the final Hazard Mitigation Plan as presented, pending acceptance by the State.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

The final Hazard Mitigation Plan, as approved, is on file in the Town Clerk's Office.

The resolution to adopt the final Hazard Mitigation Plan, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“WHEREAS, the citizens and property within the Town of Nags Head are subject to the effects of natural hazards and man-made hazard events that pose threats to lives and cause damages to property, and with the knowledge and experience that certain areas, i.e., flood hazard areas, are particularly susceptible to flood hazard events; and 

‘WHEREAS, the Town desires to seek ways to mitigate situations that may aggravate such circumstances; and

‘WHEREAS, the Legislature of the State of North Carolina has in Part 6, Article 21 of Chapter 143; Parts 3, 5, and 8 of Article 19 of Chapter 160A; and Article 8 of Chapter 160A of the North Carolina General Statutes, delegated to local governmental units the responsibility to adopt regulations designed to promote the public health, safety, and general welfare of its citizenry; and

‘WHEREAS, the Legislature of the State of North Carolina has in Section 1 Part 166A of the North Carolina General Statutes (adopted in Session Law 2001-214—Senate Bill 300 effective July 1, 2001), states in Item (a) (2) “For a state of disaster proclaimed pursuant to G.S. 166A-6(a) after November 1, 2004, the eligible entity shall have a hazard mitigation plan approved pursuant to the Stafford Act”; and

‘WHEREAS, Section 322 of the Federal Disaster Mitigation Act of 2000 states that local government must develop an All-Hazards Mitigation Plan in order to receive future Hazard Mitigation Grant Program Funds, and 

‘WHEREAS, it is the intent of the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head to fulfill this obligation in order that the Town will be eligible for state assistance in the event that a state of disaster is declared for a hazard event affecting the Town;

‘NOW, therefore, be it resolved that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head hereby:

1. Adopts the Town of Nags Head Hazard Mitigation Plan; and

2. Vests the Town Manager with the responsibility, authority, and the means to:

(a) Inform all concerned parties of this action.

(b) Cooperate with Federal, State and local agencies and private firms which undertake to study, survey, map, and identify floodplain or flood-related erosion areas, and cooperate with neighboring communities with respect to management of adjoining floodplain and/or flood-related erosion areas in order to prevent aggravation of existing hazards.

(c) Adjust the boundaries of Dare County and the municipal planning jurisdiction whenever a municipal annexation or extraterritorial jurisdiction revision results in a change whereby the municipality assumes or relinquishes the authority to adopt and enforce floodplain management regulations for a particular area in order that all Flood Hazard Boundary Maps (FHBMs) and Flood Insurance Rate Maps (FIRMs) accurately represent current planning jurisdiction boundaries.  Provide notification of boundary revisions along with a map suitable for reproduction, clearly delineating municipal corporate limits and extraterritorial jurisdiction boundaries to all concerned parties.

3. Appoints the Town Manager to assure that the Hazard Mitigation Plan is reviewed annually and in greater detail at least once every five years to assure that the Plan is in compliance with all State and Federal regulations and that any needed revisions or amendments to the Plan are developed and presented to the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners for consideration.

4. Agrees to take such other official action as may be reasonably necessary to carry out the objectives of the Hazard Mitigation Plan.”
NEW BUSINESS

Presentation by Town MIS Coordinator Jim Northrup - current status of Town GIS System

The Agenda Summary Sheet for this agenda item was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“At the August 4, 2004, Board of Commissioners meeting, Management Information System (MIS) Coordinator Jim Northrup will provide a brief verbal update on the status of the Town's Geographic Information System (GIS) along with a demonstration of existing GIS data layers accessible via the GISMO desktop GIS application.  The field collection of damage assessment information and how it relates to GIS will also be discussed.”

MIS Coordinator Jim Northrup provided an update to the Board of the Town’s Geographic Information System (GIS).  He explained that the GISMO system brings all Town databases together with an address point layer and gives each database a common address/point of reference of a piece of property.  He displayed map presentations of various layers of data.

Jim Northrup stated that he has been working with Interlocal GIS mapping; Nags Head has integrated GIS throughout the Town, more so than other municipalities.

Mr. Northrup emphasized that access will be able to be provided on the Town's web site of actual photographs of damaged properties after a severe storm event.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY
Town Attorney Ike McRee - Interlocal agreement with Dare County for Twiford recreation site lot clearing

Town Attorney Ike McRee presented the interlocal agreement between the Town and the County to authorize the financing relative to the Twiford Recreation site for lot clearing as agreed to by the Town last year. 

MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to authorize the Finance Officer to transfer the funds relative to the lot clearing for the Twiford Recreation site and to approve the interlocal agreement with Dare County for the cost sharing on the lot clearing as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes  which passed unanimously.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Request for Closed Session

Ike McRee requested a brief Closed Session in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(3) to discuss an attorney/client privilege issue.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

Town Manager Fuller - Hurricane Alex

Town Manager Fuller reported that damage from Hurricane Alex to the Town included drainage problems caused by severe rainfall which the Town’s drainage system could not keep up with.  He noted, however, that after the rain subsided, most areas were able to drain.  He reported on the damage to the emergency berm in the area of Seagull Drive.  Some large construction sites also have some drainage issues; SR 1243 (S. Old Oregon Inlet Drive) has drainage issues in the usual areas and some small culverts on SR 1243 were stopped up by debris which increased drainage problems.

MAYOR’S AGENDA

Mayor Muller - Hurricane Alex

Mayor Muller commended staff for the good job done during and after Hurricane Alex.  He noted that the Town has offered assistance to Dare County to help assist with recovery efforts on Hatteras Island.  He said that Hurricane Alex surprised a lot of people with its severity.

Mayor Muller - Stormwater drainage in Southridge Subdivision
Mayor Muller said that some stormwater drainage areas in the Town continue to cause problems such as the Breezeway/Duppies/Deering Streets area in the Southridge Subdivision.  He has been contacted by property owners in that area concerning the drainage problems.  He requested Board authorization to instruct staff to clear the appropriate culverts in this area and to reinstall the swales.

At Comr. Sadler’s request, Mayor Muller agreed to sign/forward letters concerning the clearing of the culverts to the affected property owners.

Comr. Gray stated that Nags Head Pond subdivision property owners met recently and only one (1) family wanted their swales dug; yards were flooding but they did not want ditches dug.  

Mayor Muller said that one (1) person’s desire to not dig swales adversely impacts neighboring properties.

It was Board consensus to authorize staff to clear the appropriate culverts and swales in the Breezeway/Duppies/Deering area of the Southridge Subdivision after notification to the affected property owners.

Mayor Muller - Coastal Habitat Protection Plan (CHPP) Document

Mayor Muller stated that the Coastal Habitat Protection Plan (CHPP) document was reviewed last week by the NC Coastal Communities Coalition (NC-CCC).  He distributed a resolution for consideration by the Board which identifies comments to the Plan.  The resolution calls for a redrafting of the Plan.

MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to adopt the resolution concerning the Coastal Habitat Protection Plan (CHPP) document as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.  

The resolution concerning the CHPP document, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"RESOLUTION REQUESTING THE NORTH CAROLINA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENT AND NATURAL RESOURCES TO INCORPORATE LOCAL GOVERNMENT CONCERNS INTO THE COASTAL HABITAT PROTECTION PLAN (CHPP) BEFORE ITS ADOPTION AND SUBSEQUENT IMPLEMENTATON PHASE

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head supports the overall premise of the CHPP to protect, and where realistic and feasible, to also enhance coastal fish habitats; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head appreciates the level of effort and organization required to prepare the CHPP; AND

'WHEREAS, the CHPP was developed without a defined stakeholders group of local governments, federal agencies, industry experts, academia, and other non-State Departments in order to gain a broad consensus concerning the direction and formulation of the CHPP, and its final recommendations; AND

'WHEREAS, the CHPP failed to evaluate the positive impacts of anthropogenic activity, thereby not adequately assessing comprehensive impacts to fish resources and habitats; AND

'WHEREAS, the CHPP failed to compare, assess, and differentiate the temporal and spatial human emphatics with naturally-occurring phenomena such as hurricanes, nor'easters, rain discharge, etc., and their inherent physical processes; AND

'WHEREAS, the CHPP did not evaluate the mandatory State and Federal regulatory mechanisms applied to human activity to determine if these measures adequately protect, and possibly enhance, coastal fish habitats, nor what applicability these regulations have to the final recommendations in the CHPP.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Draft CHPP should undergo an extensive revision reflecting stakeholder input, practical and socio-economic factors in the body of the document, and address existing environmental regulations and any perceived shortcomings before recommending additional plans, designated areas, or other conceptual or regulatory vehicles.

'BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the recommendations contained in the CHPP also be reassessed in the framework described herein this resolution before the CHPP is approved by the Coastal Resources Commission, Environmental Management Commission, and Marine Fisheries Commission, and prior to the implementation phase.

'BE IT ALSO RESOLVED that the body and final recommendations in CHPP shall acknowledge beach nourishment as the only viable large-scale ocean/inlet shoreline preservation method available to local communities under State law, and structure the CHPP to streamline and consolidate each nourishment/sand management efforts without compromising coastal fish habitats to the most practical and reasonable extent possible."


Mayor Muller - Board Retreat

Mayor Muller discussed with Board members the scheduling of a Board Retreat some time during the end of September, possibly on Wednesday, September 29, 2004.  He suggested a Board/Staff Retreat for one day in January 2005, to discuss budget and other staff issues.  Board members had no objection.

Mayor Muller - Personnel Grievance Board concerns

It was Board consensus that staff provide a complete package that addresses all concerns for Board review at the September 1, 2004, Board of Commissioners meeting.  If approved by the Board at that time, the package will be forwarded to the Personnel Grievance Board Chair.

Mayor Muller - Community Development Corporation (CDC) housing
Mayor Muller referred to Ed Mays’ comments during Audience Response earlier in today’s meeting concerning plans by the Community Development Corporation (CDC) and the Board of Education (BOE) for low income-housing projects on School Board property.  Mayor Muller said that he has done some research and found out that the project has been withdrawn by the CDC.  He noted that the CDC is talking with private developers concerning some School Board property being used for County school employees in the beginning salary range to live.

Mayor Muller - Community Development Corporation (CDC) appointment

Board members discussed the request from the Community Development Corporation (CDC) that a Town representative be appointed to the Governmental Affairs Committee of the CDC.

Comr. Oakes agreed to serve as the Town representative on the Governmental Affairs Committee of the CDC.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Sadler - Pasquotank Board and the Hospital Authority

Comr. Sadler noted that the staff meeting notes from July 26, 2004, state that Pasquotank County is ready to sell the large vacant parcel beside Centura Bank at Baltic Street and US 158 Bypass.

Comr. Sadler clarified that Pasquotank County has not approached the Hospital Board but the parcel is on the Pasquotank County Board of Commissioners August 16, 2004, meeting agenda for discussion.  After that time it will go to the Hospital Authority Board who will have some input on the sale of the parcel.  Whatever the outcome, the parcel will be placed out for bid and she will keep the Nags Head Board informed.


Comr. Sadler - Fireworks

Comr. Sadler asked if anything can be done about the illegal fireworks in the Town that begin during the Memorial Day weekend.

Town Manager Fuller stated that staff is constantly responding to the fireworks inquiries/complaints; the Town does not encourage fireworks and the Public Safety Dept. can only respond based on their number and type of calls.  He stated that some rental companies include information in their rental packages concerning illegal fireworks.  

Comr. Sadler - Community Care Clinic of Dare County

The Community Care Clinic of Dare is scheduled to be available in October 2004.  Comr. Sadler said that the Clinic is the result of a dedicated and generous community throughout the seven (7) counties of northeastern North Carolina covered by Albemarle Hospital.  The Clinic is scheduled to be open with limited hours and is to be located at Regional Medical Center, the Outer Banks Hospital, the Health Dept. in Manteo and in Buxton to assist those that are under- or non-insured.  It is staffed by medical staff generous with their time.  Comr. Sadler stated that the Albemarle Hospital Foundation initiated the program which is funded by donations. 

Comr. Sadler - Communication towers

Comr. Sadler expressed her concern about communication towers.  She asked staff to contact Dare County Attorney Norma Mills to find out who is offering what service to whom in case it may be more economically feasible for the Town to obtain better cell phone rates in exchange for a reduced leasing fee for the tower.  Comr. Sadler would like to bring this information back to the Board for discussion.

Comr. Sadler - Outer Banks Transportation Task Force

The Outer Banks Transportation Task Force (TTF) is a branch of the Transportation Advisory Board and is to determine the needs of the work force/service industry in an effort to try and decrease the number of vehicles used by service providers.  Comr. Sadler said that the Task Force will be initiating a study on this issue and will be looking for grant funds to fund the study.  She stated that Jody Crosswhite or Kevin Schwartz may be providing a report to the Board some time after the next TTF meeting which is scheduled for late August 2004.


Comr. Sadler -  State Education, Energy, and Resources meeting

Comr. Sadler recently attended the State Education, Energy, and Resources (ENR) meeting in Raleigh.  She reported that the long version of the stormwater drainage legislation was passed.  

Board members agreed that it would be prudent on the Town’s part to go ahead and start discussions of stormwater drainage strategies.  

Mayor Muller directed staff to provide a presentation to the Board on the Town's stormwater master plan at a future meeting.  It was noted that Dep. Planning Director Bruce Bortz, who served on the stormwater drainage committee some years ago, should present the information to the Board when he feels he is ready and comfortable doing so.

Comr. Sadler - Lot fill and impact on adjoining properties brought forward by Garry Oliver  during Audience Response
Comr. Sadler brought forward for discussion the lot in South Nags Head, mentioned by Garry Oliver during Audience Response earlier in today’s meeting, that has six (6) feet of fill that is anticipated to adversely affect adjoining lots due to stormwater runoff.  Comr. Sadler said that the Board should take a stand on stormwater drainage from residential lots that impact adversely on neighboring residential lots. 

Comr. Oakes said that the Board of Realtors has developed fill standards; he would like to look at those as a place to start to see if there would be some benefit for everyone to have similar regulations.

Kevin Schwartz, Board of Realtors (BOR) representative; the BOR has been working with Dare County on fill standards pertaining to setbacks, restrictions on overall height of fill, and sloping standards; the Towns of Duck and Southern Shores are beginning to look at the issue and the standards; there is a package that can be distributed for Board review.  

Mayor Muller noted that there is no statutory authority to require a residential property owner to contain stormwater drainage on their lot.  

Comr. Sadler said that she would like to ask the owner of the property next to Mr. Oliver to explain how he intends to maintain the stormwater drainage on his lot so that it does not impact adjacent properties.   

Mayor Muller confirmed with Attorney Ike McRee that the Town does not have any ordinance in effect to enforce this requirement.

Comr. Sadler would like action to be taken immediately; she would like staff to prepare an ordinance for Board consideration.

MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion that staff not issue any building permits on lots with fill over three (3) feet above adjacent lots in order to ensure that property owners maintain stormwater drainage on their own lots and to schedule a public hearing on a moratorium/ordinance to this effect for the August 18, 2004, mid month Board meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller.

It was noted that currently there are no requirements for stormwater retention on residential lots. 

Comr. Oakes would prefer to have public input on the issue before proceeding.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 - 1 with Comr. Oakes casting the NO vote.

Clarification was provided:  Allow building permits where it is demonstrated that stormwater from a 2" rainfall is retained on site; average adjoining lots by measuring three (3) feet from the property lines; if a lot already has an elevation certificate, use certificate calculations.  If no building permit application is in hand, then the property is subject to the Board's instruction. 

Allow building permits where demonstrated that stormwater from a 2" rainfall is retained on site.

Town Manager Fuller confirmed that height of the fill and not just stormwater drainage are the issues and that the moratorium/ordinance is to include language that if stormwater drainage is shown to be maintained on site, the property owner can move forward with the issuance of a building permit. 

Comr. Sadler - Isabel Street Beach Access parking

Comr. Sadler asked Public Works Director Dave Clark to bring the Board up to date on the Isabel Street Beach Access parking at the next Board meeting.

Comr. Sadler - Interoffice directive

Comr. Sadler said that she hopes that an interoffice directive she heard about is modified or corrected by the August 2004, mid-month Board meeting. 

Comr. Oakes - Beach accesses construction

Comr. Oakes requested an update on the construction of the new beach accesses.   

Public Works Director Dave Clark stated that the Holden Street Beach Access is still under construction.  The Conch Street Beach Access has an outstanding issue of a streetlight to be moved by NC Power and Surfside Drive is waiting for the washout property issue to be resolved.  In addition, he noted that some minor issues are still unresolved with some of the other accesses, although he does not foresee any problem with resolving those issues promptly.


Comr. Oakes - Thank you to Public Works
Comr. Oakes thanked the Public Works Dept. for all their hard work.  He expressed concern about the never-ending task of picking up litter on the roadways and right-of-ways.  He said he would be willing to authorize more funds for this task.  

Public Works Director Dave Clark said that prison crews will not be available until after the start of school.  Mr. Clark said he would get in touch with some companies who may have staff for this job for two - three days on the main thoroughfares.  Comr. Oakes said one of his main concerns is the litter around the Town’s multi-use path.

Staff was directed to include during the next budget process a summer/seasonal position whose main task is to pick up trash/litter around Town. 

Comr. Gray - Drainage in South Nags Head

Comr. Gray expressed concern about the drainage issues in South Nags Head, specifically at the Fire Station ditch which is partially stopped up with grass/weeds/debris.

Comr. Gray - Town Veterans Memorial

The Town Veterans Memorial is on schedule; the stone has been cut and polished and is scheduled for delivery and dedication prior to the November 11, 2004, Veterans Day holiday.  


Comr. Gray - Town Manager and Deputy Town Manager out of office at same time

Comr. Gray questioned why the Town Manager and the Deputy Town Manager are allowed to be out of the office at the same time.  

Mayor Muller responded that he supervises the Town Manager’s travel and that he relaxed the previous strict policy that one must be in the office at all times because of the ease of contacting either via use of cell phone.  Mayor Muller said that if the Board indicates otherwise, he will modify the policy.

Comr. Sadler agreed with Comr. Gray's concern.  Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that he was okay with the current policy for the Town Manager/Deputy Town Manager.  

Mayor Muller said that he will not allow both the Town Manager and the Deputy Town Manager to be out of the office at the same time until he has further discussion with Comr. Gray.

Comr. Gray - Improvement seen in South Nags Head

Comr. Gray has seen a big improvement in South Nags Head with trash being picked up and grass being cut.

Comr. Gray - Interoffice directive

Comr. Gray stated that he will discuss the Town Manager issued directive at a future Board meeting.

Mayor Muller - Seagull Drive Beach Access funds

It was Board consensus that funds for the Seagull Beach Access, discussed earlier in today’s meeting, are to come from the Contingency Fund.

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss an attorney/client privilege issue in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(3) and then to adjourn to the August 18, 2004, mid-month meeting at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.  The time was 5:30 p.m.







_______________________________







Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:
September 1, 2004_________

Mayor:

___________________________
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